




Minutes

The Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Ampfield Parish Council held in the Village Hall, Ampfield on Monday, 12th May 2008 commencing at 7pm.

PRESENT: 

Miss M. I. Rothwell (Chairman) – Presiding

Mr. E. H. Butcher, Mr. A. Clarke, Mr. M.D. Hatley, Mr. B. W. Nanson, 
Mr. G. C. A. Roads, Mr D.Stevens.
1477 
Election of Chairman
It was proposed by Mr. Nanson and seconded by Mr. Roads that Miss Rothwell be re-elected Chairman for the coming year. There being no other nominations, Miss Rothwell was declared elected.

1478  
Declaration of Acceptance of Office
Miss Rothwell signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office on re-election as Chairman
1479 
Apologies for Absence
Apologies had been received from Mr G. J. Choules, Mr D. J. E. Gilks and Mr J.A. Jones. 

1480
Minutes 
The Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday, 10th March 2008, having been circulated previously, were confirmed by the Meeting and signed by the Chairman. 
1481
Matters Arising from the Minutes 

There were no Matters Arising which were not covered by items on the agenda.


1482
Public Participation

No members of the public were present.
1483
Election of Vice-Chairman
It was proposed by Mr. Roads and seconded by Mr. Butcher that Mr. Nanson be re-elected Vice-Chairman for the coming year. There being no other nominations Mr. Nanson was declared elected.
1484
Planning Committee
It was agreed that all Councillors, with the exception of Mr. Hatley who held the Planning Portfolio in his capacity as Borough Councillor with Test Valley Borough Council (TVBC), should be members of the Planning Committee. It was also agreed that Mr Nanson should be Chairman, and Mr. Roads Vice-Chairman, of the Planning Committee.

1485      Finance Committee
It was agreed that all Councillors would be members of the Finance Committee with the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Council as ex-officio members; the Clerk would attend as Responsible Finance Officer. It was also agreed that Mr. Gilks would be Chairman of the Finance Committee.

1486
Portfolio Appointments were made as follows:

Footpath Warden





Mrs.  Margaret Birtwistle

Test Valley Association of Parish & Town Councils

Mr. Edward Butcher and








Mr. David Stevens

Public Transport & Highways Liaison


Mr. Allan Clark

Ampfield Countryside Heritage



Mr. Martin Hatley

Village Hall





Miss Margaret Rothwell

Friends of Chapel Wood




Mr. Graham Roads

Tree Warden





Mr. Graham Roads

Ampfield School Governor



Mr. Edward Butcher

Webmaster





Mr. Julian Jones

Environment





Mr. David Gilks

Recreation Ground
Mr. Bryan Nanson with assistance from Mr Graham Choules on youth sports

Emergency Planning




Mr. Graham Roads

1487
Matters Arising from the Parish Assembly held on 21st April 2008
Key items raised at the Parish Assembly were speed and volume of traffic and the dangers presented by the Jermyns Lane junction. All of these issues were currently being pursued by the Council. The increase in fly-tipping was also causing concern. Restrictions on trailers at recycling sites and problems with tyre disposal had added to the problems.
1488
Composition of Council
The Electoral Services Manager had advised that there was no change to the process to alter Council membership following a new Act of Parliament. Ampfield Parish Council could go ahead with proposals to reduce membership from 11 to 9 members. It was agreed that the Clerk would draft a letter outlining the reasons for the reduction for the Chairman’s approval.

1489
Recreation Ground
1489.1
Project Costs and Progress Report
At the end of stage one it was noted that almost all costs had been covered by grants from various sources. A Spring feed had been completed and the ground looked in good condition. Ampfield Cricket Club had been advised about the rent for the year; the first payment was due at the end of the month. Details of a proposal for youth football were still awaited from the Cricket Club. Advice was being sought from Test Valley Borough Council (TVBC) about typical fees for hire of such pitches and the amount to be budgeted to cover for repairs to grass typically in the goal areas.
Mr Hatley advised that a member of the community had carried out a fire safety check on the portacabins and would donate fire extinguishers to be placed in them. 

1489.2 
Re-design of Entrance
As soon as the height restriction barrier was available, Caroway would start the work on the entrance.

1489.3 Car park

Three tenders had been issued to create the car park. Having reviewed the estimates Council agreed to award the contract to Caroway. The specification had included the use of turf re-inforcement mesh which would blend into the grass and not be easily visible. This was thought to be more in keeping with the area. There was some discussion about the suitability of the product. Mr Hatley would arrange for an expert from TVBC to attend the site and advise. Should the product specification need to be changed the tender process would be repeated. It was hoped that Section 106 funding would be available to assist in meeting the costs.
1489.4 Fund Raising for Pavilion

Council was pleased to hear that a member of the community had offered to help with fund raising activities for the new pavilion. It was agreed that the basic requirements in terms of size, features and material needed to be re-established. Once a target cost had been reached the Council could engage with the community about how best to raise funds.

1489.5 Security of fence between White Horse and Recreation Ground

The fence had been damaged and broken down along some parts of the perimeter. There was concern about security and unwelcome intrusion onto the Recreation Ground from the rear pub car park. Mr Hatley would arrange for soil to be moved across to create a barrier.
1490
Asset Register
No progress had been made on the composition of a maintenance schedule for assets. It was agreed that the item should be deferred until the November meeting when any financial considerations could be included in the annual budget.

1491
Quality Parish Status
It was noted that Parishioners had not been enthusiastic about Quality Parish Status at the recent Parish Assembly. It was agreed, however, that the Clerk would study for the Certificate in Local Council Administration as this would be useful in itself. Council would continue in principle to support Quality Status.
1492 
Parish Plan
There was nothing new to report. It was intended that the reporting of progress on the Action Plan would be incorporated into the standard agenda. 

1493
Financial Matters
1493.1  Accounts for payment

It was proposed by Mr. Nanson, and seconded by Mr. Roads, that the following accounts be paid:

Cheques to be signed at the meeting



    £ (inc VAT)




HALC/NALC subscription & levy




287.00



CPRE- subscription





28.00



Hampshire Playing Fields Association



20.00



Watermark Printing – Newsletters



             338.00



Doreen Matthews - May 08 salary



             542.21



HM Revenue & Customs May 08



             178.31



Ampfield Village Hall- hire Dec 07-31st March 08


 92.00



Ampfield Village Hall- hire 1st April - 12th May 08


 72.00



Doreen Matthews - June 08 salary



             504.92



HM Revenue & Customs June 08



             180.93



HALC Book “Planning for Parish Councils"



12.00



Doreen Matthews- Admin expenses April -12th May 08

15.80










           2271.17
Payments made between meetings:




   £ (inc. VAT)
Sheenmicro Mgnt - web maintenance



111.63

Mr G Roads - installation material for woodland signs 

195.36

Panasonic - photocopier hire 




  59.18

D Matthews - office supplies & computer consumables 

205.99

TVBC Ground maintenance contract & Hursley notice board 
             1402.95

PWLB D/D Chapel Wood loan 



             2643.00

             4618.11
Income was high at just under £28000 for the first few weeks of the financial year. This was due largely to the first instalment of the precept and to the receipt of £7000 in grants for the installation of the playground, new notice boards and signs for the Woodland. In addition, £1200 had been received in back-dated fees for the Burial Ground.
1493.2  Accounts for 2007/2008
The annual accounts had been prepared for the internal auditor who was due in mid May. Any comments made by the auditor would be reported to Council at the July meeting when the accounts would be formally signed off.
            
1493.3 VAT 
A claim for just under £3000 had been made for VAT to be recovered for the last two quarters of the financial year.
1493.4 Ampfield Website
The Potters Heron had renewed their sponsorship for the year.
1493.5 Contract for Ground Maintenance

Council reviewed the proposed contract from TVBC for ground maintenance for the new financial year. Increases had been modest and Council agreed to renew the contract. 

1493.6 Section 137 monies

HALC had advised that the maximum money to be spent per elector under the Section 137 arrangements was £5.86 for the new financial year. This compared to a previous figure of £5.64
1494 
Freehold of Chapel Wood
It was agreed that the offer by Hursley 2000 Ltd to convert the leasehold of Chapel Wood to freehold should be accepted. It was understood that this offer was made without financial consideration but that, as requested, Ampfield Parish Council would pay the vendor’s legal costs.
The Clerk would instruct Godwins Solicitors to represent the Council in this matter. Following discussions with Godwins, estimated expenditure was not expected to exceed £2000. It was recognised that the requirement to repair the chancel of Hursley Parish Church was an issue and that searches might determine liability.
1495
Insurance
The annual premium was due. Significant purchases for the Recreation Ground had increased the Council’s asset holdings. The Asset Register had been reviewed and updated. A revised schedule and costings would be sought from Zurich Insurance. 
It was agreed that the Council should join the Local Council Advisory Service and that Mr Gilks should attend the annual seminar run by Zurich. This would help inform Council about typical risks and health & safety issues.
1496
Review of Management Agreement & Code of Practice for the Burial Ground

The Management Agreement and Code of Practice had been amended to reflect the changes agreed by the Revd. Gilks and Ampfield Parish Council at the meeting on 14th January 2008. However, difficulties had been encountered with Church officials over responsibilities and the documents would have to be further amended. This would require changes to the wording rather than to basic procedures. Council agreed, therefore, that the final version could be drawn up and agreed on behalf of the Council by a small group consisting of the Chairman, Vice-Chairman, Mr Roads and the Clerk.
1497 
General Correspondence                                                                                                                                                                            
1497.1
Hampshire Association of Local Councils (HALC) Circulars
HALC bulletin no 225
1497.2 Hampshire County Council (HCC) Circulars
Minerals & Waste Development Framework- public consultations

Test Valley Passenger Forum

New Contractor for Highway Maintenance

Annual County Service at Winchester Cathedral - invite

 
1497.3 
Other Correspondence
Letter from Revd Gilks re Messenger donation
Audit Commission- appointment of auditor

Safer routes to school-letter from Mrs Richards

Condition of Morley’s Lane – letter to Capt. Caswell

Hampshire Playing Fields- subscription renewal

CPRE- subscription renewal

South East England Regional Housing Strategy 2008-2011

Eastleigh Borough Council Draft planning Obligations

Zurich Insurance- enhanced cover in light of Corporate Homicide & Manslaughter Act

Fair Oak Business Services- letter to Mr Mann

Zurich Insurance – invite to Annual Health & Safety Seminar

Great Covert Park – invite to public consultation

NALC bulletin May 2008

1498
Reports
1498.1 
Planning Committee 
The following applications had been commented on after discussion on: 
31 March 2008
08/00475/OUTS



Land at Abbotswood
08/00587/FULLS 


Woodside, Hook Road
08/00743/FULLS



9 Beechwood Close
14 April 2008
08/00746/FULLS



4 Baddesley Road

08/00786/FULLS



65 Flexford Close



08/00488/FULLS



Redburn Farm, Green Pond Lane
08/00867/FULLS



40 Baddesley Road
29 April 2008

08/00944/FULLS



1 Green Pond Lane

08/00937/FULLS



3 Beechwood Close

08/01087/FULLS



Tall Trees, Potters Heron Lane

Council agreed that it had no significant comments to make on the minor modifications proposed for the development at 1 Green Pond Lane.

1498.2   Finance Committee

There was nothing further to report that was not raised under other agenda headings.
1498.3   Footpath Warden
There was nothing new to report.
1498.4 Test Valley Association of Parish Councils (TVAPC)
Mr Butcher and Mr Stevens updated Council on the subjects discussed at a recent TVAPC meeting. These included the changes to the Standards Board, proposals for developers’ contributions, the need for emergency planning arrangements, the underfunding of the Farepass Scheme and the fact that Hampshire County Council had a call centre to help deal with Rights of Way queries. 
1498.5 
Hampshire Association of Local Councils (HALC)
There was nothing new to report that had not been covered by other agenda items.
1498.6   Public Transport & Highway Liaison (PT&HL)
Mr Clark had been unable to attend the recent seminar; he would circulate the minutes when received.

1498.7   Ampfield Countryside Heritage Area
There was nothing new to report.
1498.8 
Campaign to Protect Rural England
There was nothing new to report.
1498.9   Village Hall Liaison

Miss Rothwell declared a personal interest as Chairman of the Village Hall Committee. 

The Committee had agreed the programme of activities for Autumn and Spring. The 60th anniversary of the W.I. was to take place in June and Ron Allison, HM Queen’s former Press Secretary, would be giving a talk. All members of the community were welcome. An extension to the lease on the Village Hall had not gone ahead as everyone had believed; additional information had been required and the process was not yet complete.
1498.10 School Governors
 There was nothing new to report.
1498.11 Tree Wardens

 There was nothing new to report.
1499
Highway Matters

1499.1. Speed Limits A3090

There was nothing new to report.
Mr Clark asked about progress with the speed limit reminder sign. A purchase would not be made until locations had been identified and the full costs, including brackets, were known. Mr Hatley and Mr Clark would make arrangements to determine locations.
1499.2 
Pedestrian Refuges
There was nothing new to report.
1499.3
 Safer Routes to School
There had been a suggestion that teachers might park at the Village Hall to help relieve the congestion around the school at peak times. Pupil numbers were expected to increase to 51 in the Autumn term which would only add to the parking problems. The cost of barriers along the A3090 was still being investigated. A Highways Engineer had looked at the pavement width along the approach to Knapp Lane; it was better than expected and the installation of a barrier might now be possible. 
1499.4 
Trucks in Pound Lane
New signs had been agreed; installation was awaited.

1499.5
Building Projects in Knapp Lane

The owners of Meadowbrook House had agreed to make good the damage to the verges in Knapp Lane caused by vehicles connected with their building works. Proposals for painting and planting to lessen the impact of the entrance at Chapel Wood House had been agreed by the Planning Department.
 1499.6
Condition of road surfaces
Mr Hatley had discussed the poor condition of Morley’s Lane with the Hilliers family. Temporary fillings had been made to the pot-holes and the surface was much improved. It had been agreed that Hilliers would keep a close watch on the condition of the road surface and carry out repairs more quickly. 
Mr Clark pointed out that the bottom of Ampfield Hill flooded every time there was heavy rain. This caused problems to vehicles that had to negotiate through a wide body of water. There was concern that a serious accident would happen one day. It was agreed that this would be brought to the attention of the Highways Department.

 1500 
Test Valley Borough Council
Mr Hatley reported that complaints against Councillors about breaches of the Code of Conduct would now be handled locally by the TVBC Standards Committee.
1500.1 Correspondence
Dog Warden Service- it was agreed that information would be placed in the Village Hall and the Messenger

Draft Infrastructure & Developer Contributions Supplementary Planning Document

Concessionary Travel Scheme Update
1501
Chapel Wood

1501.1
 Friends of Chapel Wood
The Working Party had met the previous Saturday. The annual cutting back of the bracken was having an effect as re-growth appeared weaker and less dense. The seasonal stream had been cleared and it was proposed that some ferns would be planted. The Friends of Chapel Wood were in discussion with the Church Fete Committee about an exhibit to help publicise the Woodland.

1501.2 
Work in the Woodland
A Parishioner had kindly offered a tree to be planted in the Woodland in memory of a family member. Mr Roads would discuss with the donor and the Revd. Gilks where best to place the tree. The fencing at the back of the pond was in need of repair. Council agreed to expenditure of up to £75 to purchase new posts, wires and a jungle slasher. 

1501.3 
Burial Ground

It had been observed that grave diggers were placing earth from fresh graves onto nearby memorial tablets. This practice was not acceptable; a suitable place would be identified in the Burial Ground for disposal of earth. Mr Roads would discuss this with the Revd. Gilks. Mr Roads would identify costs and seek tenders to protect the yews which were under attack from wildlife. 
 1502
Emergency Planning
The risk assessment had proved acceptable to Hampshire County Council. It was agreed that no further attempts would be made to identify volunteers in the community and that action had now been completed. This item would be removed from the agenda.
1503
 Dates of Meetings for the coming year
The dates of meetings of Ampfield Parish Council were agreed as:

21st July 2008
8th September 2008
10th November 2008
              12th January 2009
9th March 2009. 
All dates were on a Monday. Meetings would be held in the Village Hall, Ampfield commencing at 7.00pm.
 1504
Closure
The meeting closed at 10.06 pm. 
Chairman…………………………………………..

Date…………………………
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